

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 6006 | AUGUST 26, 2020 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

North Korea Facing Perfect Storm of Economic Stressors

Bruce Klingner

KEY TAKEAWAYS

North Korea is suffering from severe hardship due to sanctions, self-imposed trade restrictions to stave off the coronavirus, and devastating monsoon rains.

Despite North Korea's repeated rejections, the U.S. and its allies should continue to offer humanitarian aid to address coronavirus health problems and flood damage.

Any large-scale offer of food or economic aid should be contingent on strict monitoring requirements for the former and progress on denuclearization for the latter. orth Korea is concurrently suffering from severe economic calamities due to international sanctions, self-imposed trade restrictions to stave off the coronavirus, and devastating monsoon rains damaging the agricultural heartland. In July, Pyongyang finally admitted there were COVID-19 cases in the country, but cited foreigners as its cause, creating a scapegoat to divert blame from the regime.

Kim Jong-un rejects foreign assistance, undermining international efforts to use engagement to influence regime behavior. Despite this, the Trump Administration, in coordination with allies South Korea and Japan, should continue to offer humanitarian aid to address coronavirus health problems and flood damage. However, large-scale provision of food or economic aid should be contingent on strict monitoring requirements for the former, and progress in denuclearization negotiations for the latter.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6006

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Admitting the Obvious. In late July, Kim Jong-un convened an emergency meeting of the Politburo to respond to the "vicious virus" having entered the country despite the regime's "intense preventive anti-epidemic measures."¹ The regime blamed a North Korean defector who returned to North Korea illegally after reportedly contracting the disease in South Korea. Pyongyang's previous claims that there were no COVID-19 cases in the country had been dismissed by the international community.

Kim declared a state of emergency and ordered a lockdown of the border city of Kaesong to contain any outbreak, and directed the country to shift from "the state emergency anti-epidemic system to the maximum emergency system." The regime blocked off other cities, restricted travel into Pyongyang as well as between provinces, and imposed quarantines on anyone who had visited Kaesong.² North Korea removed the lockdown on Kaesong by mid-August.

Kim Jong-un declared that emergency quarantine procedures were critical for preventing an "unimaginable and irretrievable crisis."³ North Korea is highly vulnerable to a major COVID-19 outbreak due to its emaciated population, rudimentary health care system, and lack of medical supplies including COVID test kits.

Floods Add to Food and Economic Woes. North Korea has also suffered severe flood damage, including in several important rice-producing provinces. Pyongyang reported that nearly 17,000 homes and 630 public facilities were damaged or destroyed, and that nearly 100,000 acres of rice fields were flooded.⁴ A source in North Korea commented that 42 percent of terraced fields and farmland near rivers in North Hamgyong Province had been either washed away or flooded, and that 30 percent of farmland in South Hamgyong Province had been flooded. Other farmland in coastal areas had been damaged by salt water.⁵

In an indication of the severity of the situation, Kim Jong-un ordered distribution of grain from his own personal reserves. Thae Yong-ho, a senior North Korean defector and now South Korean National Assembly Member, stated during a Heritage Foundation webinar that Kim's grain reserve is a special stockpile that is to be used only in war or during major calamities. He assessed the regime faced a "very, very difficult" food situation.⁶

The U.S. Department of Agriculture determined that North Korea is suffering from severe malnutrition and calculated that nearly 60 percent of North Korea's population is facing food insecurity (not enough food to eat) or suffers from uncertain access to food.⁷ Last year, the U.N. estimated that around 10.1 million North Koreans suffered "severe food shortages" after suffering "the worst harvest in 10 years."⁸

The regime ordered people to conserve food amidst rising fears of a famine. Since April, the regime has been unable to provide food rations in Pyongyang and people are said to be starving even in the capital.⁹ The autumn harvest is the key source of the country's food supply for the year. Damage to the crops, as has occurred, could have detrimental impact on the country's food situation. Some experts speculate the situation could be similar to the great famine in the 1990s.

Deteriorating Economic Conditions. North Korea's economy has been decimated by the combined impact of trade-restricting sanctions, the regime's strong domestic COVID-19 isolation measures that cut off the country from both legal and covert foreign supply chains, and floods impacting the already fragile food situation.

At the initial outbreak of COVID-19, North Korea rapidly implemented extensive quarantine measures, including closing its borders, suspending all travel into and out of the country, and imposing a 10-day quarantine on all inbound cargo.

The regime cut itself off from China, which accounts for 90 percent of North Korea's foreign trade. The Korea Institute for National Unification assessed that, in the first half of 2020, North Korea's imports from China decreased 67 percent from the same period last year, while exports to China fell by 75 percent.¹⁰ Research firm Fitch Solutions expects North Korea's economy to contract by at least 8.5 percent in 2020.¹¹

Pyongyang's isolation measures indirectly enhanced enforcement of U.N. economic sanctions. Last December, all North Korean workers overseas had to return to the country, depriving the regime of an estimated \$500 million to \$1 billion a year.¹² The regime had sought to compensate by acquiring critically needed foreign currency through foreign tourism, including flagship tourist resort projects overseen by Kim Jong-un. But COVID-19 isolation measures shut down all resorts and tourist operations.

Rejecting Foreign Aid. Despite the dire economic and food situation, Kim Jong-un rejected foreign flood assistance due to concerns over COVID-19 risk. Instead, North Korea indicated that it would shut its borders tighter.¹³ The U.N., South Korea, and other nations have indicated a willingness to provide aid. In March, Pyongyang rejected President Trump's offer of COVID-19 humanitarian assistance. Pyongyang has been particularly dismissive of attempts by Seoul to provide food or assistance despite the Moon Jae-in administration's increasingly desperate attempts at improving inter-Korean relations. Pyongyang rebuffed South Korea's offer of \$11 million in food.

What Washington Should Do

Despite North Korea's repeated rejections of diplomatic dialogue and offers of humanitarian aid, the United States should:

- **Continue to offer medical and humanitarian aid** to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 and respond to devastating flood damage. This assistance could be a combination of unilateral U.S. aid and in conjunction with international efforts of other nations and non-government organizations.
- Support U.N. sanctions exemptions for items benefiting the North Korean populace. There are no U.N. or U.S. sanctions on food, medicine, or humanitarian assistance. All U.N. resolutions and U.S. laws have language emphasizing that any punitive measures do not cover those items. Washington should urge the U.N. sanctions committee to expeditiously process requests for sanctions exemptions for any humanitarian assistance that was inadvertently blocked.
- Work with U.N. nations to clarify sanctions exemption language. Some sanctions on North Korea prohibit certain high-tech equipment that could potentially be of use to the nuclear and missile program and have unintentionally hindered some humanitarian assistance. The U.N. sanctions committee should make efforts to revise sanctions language to simplify approval of shipments of humanitarian items.
- Maintain sanctions applicable to prohibited WMD programs. While humanitarian assistance for immediate problems should not be constrained, Washington should resist recommendations to water down U.N. and U.S. sanctions in hopes of inducing progress in denuclearization negotiations. Those sanctions should remain until the trigger behavior has ceased.
- Condition economic redevelopment assistance on progress on denuclearization talks. Washington should continue to privately counsel South Korea not to offer massive economic benefits to North Korea in hopes of improving inter-Korean relations. The international community should maintain pressure on the regime until it ceases its defiance of U.N. resolutions.

Conclusion

There has long been debate over the degree to which humanitarian disaster response assistance should be distinguished from large-scale food aid and economic development programs. The U.S. and other nations should be willing to provide immediate aid to ameliorate natural disasters that impact the populace while concurrently refraining from large-scale assistance that benefits the regime's prioritization of the military over the needs of its citizens.

Bruce Klingner is Research Fellow in Northeast Asia in the Asian Studies Center, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- "Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un Convenes Emergency Enlarged Meeting of Political Bureau of WPK Central Committee," KCNA Watch, July 26, 2020, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1595712926-639881246/supreme-leader-kim-jong-un-convenes-emergency-enlarged-meeting-of-political-bureauof-wpk-central-committee/ (accessed August 18, 2020).
- Sewon Kim, "North Korea Isolates Kaesong Residents in Pyongyang on Coronavirus Fears," Radio Free Asia, August 4, 2020, https://www.rfa.org/ english/news/korea/kaesong-08042020202927.html (accessed August 18, 2020).
- "N.K.'s Paper Stresses Antivirus Efforts at Major Gateways for Trade," Yonhap, July 15, 2020, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200715003000325 (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 4. Choi Si-young, "Flood-Battered NK Rules Out Outside Aid," *The Korea Herald*, August 14, 2020, http://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20200814000628 (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 5. Ha Yoon Ah, "N. Korea Moves To Cleanup Monsoon Damage Across Grain-Producing Regions," *Daily NK*, August 12, 2020, https://www.dailynk.com/ english/north-korea-moves-cleanup-monsoon-damage-across-grain-producing-regions/ (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 6. "What Is the Potential for North Korea Provocation or a U.S. Summit?" The Heritage Foundation, online event, August 12, 2020, https://www.heritage. org/asia/event/virtual-event-what-the-potential-north-korea-provocation-or-us-summit (accessed August 18, 2020).
- "USDA: 60% of North Koreans Are Food Insecure," *The Korea Times*, August 13, 2020, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/ nation/2020/08/103_294370.html (accessed August 18, 2020).
- "Worst Harvest in 10 Years for North Korea," All About Feed, May 8, 2019, https://www.allaboutfeed.net/Raw-Materials/Articles/2019/5/Worst-harvestin-10-years-for-North-Korea-425068E/#:-:text=Worst%20harvest%20in%2010%20years%20for%20North%20Korea,enough%20food%20to%20 last%20until%20the%20next%20harvest. (accessed August 18, 2020).
- Kim Myong-song, "Famine Fears as N.Korea Orders People to Conserve Food," Chosun Ilbo, July 13, 2020, http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html_ dir/2020/07/13/2020071301897.html (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 10. "N.K. Economy Struggling as Trade with China Sharply Drops in H1 Amid Coronavirus: Think Tank," Yonhap, August 13, 2020, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20200813009300325 (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 11. William Gallo, "Hit by Historic Monsoon, N. Korea Warns of More Floods," Voice of America, August 11, 2020, https://www.voanews.com/east-asia-pacific/hit-historic-monsoon-n-korea-warns-more-floods (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 12. Choe Sang-Hun, "North Korea Exports Forced Laborers for Profit, Rights Groups Say," *The New York Times*, February 20, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2015/02/20/world/asia/north-koreans-toil-in-slavelike-conditions-abroad-rights-groups-say.html (accessed August 18, 2020).
- "N.K. Leader Warns Against Accepting Outside Flood Aid Due to Virus Risk," Yonhap, August 14, 2020, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/ AEN20200814001652325?section=nk/nk (accessed August 18, 2020).